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Transition Town Kingston Annual General Meeting, 2018-19
Sat 18th May 2019, from 4.00pm* at Kingston Environment Centre
MINUTES
Present: Hilary Gander (HG, TTK MT, chairing), Des Kay (DK, TTK MT, STWC) Marilyn Mason (MM, TTK MT, note-taker), Alison Whybrow (AW, TTK MT), Tariq Shabeer (STWC, 1st part), Roland (STWC), Peter Mason (PJM, TTK Energy Group), Toni Izard (2nd part) 

1. HG welcomed those present. 
2. Apologies for absence had been received from: John Legate, Stephen James, Damon Hart-Davies, Sam Hermitage & Jean Vidler.
3. Minutes of last year's AGM were approved for publication on the TTK website, having previously been approved by TTK MT; there were some updates/matters arising:
- TTK had spent some of its reserves, as suggested by Tariq at the 2018 AGM, on a shared Green Zone resource, banners which could be reused - though the MT had decided that funding other groups to be present was outside TTK’s remit.
- Kingston Environment Forum, which had been chaired by MM and well supported by TTK, was no.longer holding meetings or attending Kingston Strategic Partnership meetings, and was now just a website and Facebook page for shared environmental concerns and resources. Lack of input from KEF members and interest from KSP meant that it had proved impossible to represent shared environmental concerns or get items onto the KSP agenda, and there were probably better ways to progress our concerns, e g, other groups had formed recently on trees, air pollution...
- Lack of capacity had meant that the MT had not been able to maintain contacts with the wider Transition movement this year, except via Facebook, a pity as there was much to share and learn from other groups. 
- TTK had not itself done anything specific for Clean Air Day or Traffic-Free Day, though the Council had, and there was now a local air pollution campaign, Kingston CAN, that might take these on.   
4. TTK Treasurer's report, 2018- 19 – see Appendix. HG reported that these had been checked by a retired accountant and she thought that TTK reserves were at a reasonable level. There was one question about allocated funds which TTK is obliged to use for similar projects to those originally funded (e g, skills, energy, gardening...), and so were not free for other purposes, details of these would be circulated to the management team to aid decisions about re-allocating.
5. Review of the TTK year, June 2018 – April 2019 
MM reported that it had been a busy year despite being a bit under-capacity on the management team and lacking a formal chair all year. All our events, including regulars such as monthly Green Drinks and TTK EG meetings and CCG weekly gardening sessions, came to a grand total of something like 80+ events and activities! A lot of work had fallen on a few shoulders, and management team meetings had sometimes been a bit chaotic though because they preceded monthly Green Drinks we often had useful contributions from other people, and our useful standard agenda and meeting Notes did record decisions and actions, which we then did our best to implement. It had been good to have AW in the team this year, with Mo Mirzan and Paul Mackay being co-opted later in the year and all three offering to run events last year.

The 2018 -19 year began with our 2018 AGM and 10th birthday celebration on Saturday 2nd June when over 40 of TTK’s supporters and friends gathered at Kingston Workmen’s Club for a review of the past year, pledges and ideas for this year, and then a celebration of our 10th birthday with tea and cake, a celebratory rap from DK, and plenty of socialising, while a slide show of the impressive highlights of 10 years of TTK activity played in the background.

Soon after, at the end of June, we re-launched monthly Kingston Green Drinks after a long hiatus, at Woody's riverside bar, Kingston.

In August, AW hosted “Awakening the Dreamer, Changing the Dream”: an interactive workshop held in John Lewis's useful new Community Hub, with video interviews and information about the state of the world and how we got here. Also in August, Canbury Community Garden hosted a barbecue. 
In September, TTK had a good afternoon in the Green Zone at Kingston Carnival, having played a significant role in getting many of the other local green groups to participate, a role we hoped to repeat this year, with Mo and AW taking that on. We also created two GZ banners and green footprints around the church to lead people to the GZ which was in a more prominent spot than in 2016. Also in September, AW hosted "Trump v Gore" with Shar Olivier, sustainability activist and campaigner, sharing her recent experience of working with Al Gore at his climate reality coalition training camp in California. 

In December we shared KEC’s Solstice party.

In January this year, we hosted a well-attended and successful Great Green New Year Gathering, when representatives from many local green groups came along to share ideas and plan further ways of working and campaigning together. Discussions focused on Air Quality & Transport, and Climate & Social Change in 2 parallel groups, followed by a plenary on Awareness-raising. One outcome had been a useful FAQs on air quality from Steven James of the Environment Trust, and another has been a regular Campaigning Together item in K E News, so far focussed on Heathrow expansion and a Climate Emergency Declaration.

In February we had a food-themed stall on Clarence Street as part of The Climate Coalition’s “Show the Love” stall, with a lot of information about planet-friendly eating and some insects to taste.

In April Mo gave a well-attended talk on How to reduce your household carbon footprint at Kingston Quaker Centre. Also in April (a busy month): Paul led a workshop on Green Community Network Mapping, which made a good start on this potentially very useful resource with plentiful ideas and contacts; Alison organised a TTK team in the Drawdown EcoChallenge; and, inspired by XR, MM started an open letter on Change.org supporting a Climate Emergency Declaration by Kingston Council, a proposal from HG that would be debated and decided later this summer at the EAST committee on June 25th.  The letter had reached 150+ signatures so far, and it was hoped that it would help the proposal to get a positive response from the Council. MM had also responded to a request from Kingston Time and Leisure via her Greener Kingston website for a list of 5 local green projects and 5 green tips + pics, which she hoped would be good publicity for TTK, KEC and some of our projects.
Alongside these one-offs our regular activities and projects continued: 

Monthly Kingston Green Drinks and MT meetings – apart from Christmas Day, we had hosted Green Drinks, and before them our monthly management team meetings, every month. GD is always fun and interesting, with a few regulars and lots of occasional visitors. 
Monthly Energy group meetings had continued, with their main project being advising CornerHouse community theatre on energy efficiency, and also trying to get the heat pumps in KQC working properly. And finally, they had worked with SWLEN to get Kings Athelstan school to monitor its energy usage and use the data in lessons.  

Weekly Canbury Community Garden sessions had continued, and, since September, daily chicken care as well from the 7 Canbury Community Chicken Collective members. In the last calendar year, 2018, CCG had  clocked up a rough total of 322.5 volunteer hours worked and the total amount of produce harvested and recorded came to around 34.3 kilos, helped by bumper crops of runner beans, tomatoes and potatoes, + our Chicken Collective collected several dozen eggs. The community garden thanked TTK for providing banking and insurance for what was a small low-cost enterprise. The recent consultation on improvements to Canbury Gardens had at least acknowledged the community garden as a local asset.
Abundance had as usual been busiest in autumn, and though last year had not been a good one for fruit, they had still managed to harvest some surpluses and juice it or find good homes for the fruit. 
Kingston Green e-Directory ticked over, with occasional new entries as they came to our attention and occasional deletions as green businesses disappeared. More input from our green friends would be useful, telling us about new enterprises and ones that had closed.

New website: we had also moved our website this year to a free one provided to community groups by E-Voice, the old one having proved hard to keep up-to-date and functioning properly. The move had entailed a lot of re-organising, restructuring, updating and editing - which continued. The main advantages of E-Voice websites, apart from being free, were that past events remained on the calendar as a record (unlike the previous website where they just disappeared) and that that anyone could edit them, so it should be much easier to maintain and update. 
New fliers – we were currently working on them as we were running out of the last print run.

Connected Kingston (https://connectedkingston.uk/) - TTK had registered on this health and wellbeing resource for Kingston residents, and MM was working through the somewhat clunky confirmation process. It was recommended to other green & community groups, e g Mo’s happiness courses, as they had much to offer on health and wellbeing.

These activities and events had been fully reported on our website and in Kingston Environment News, on which we have continued to alternate editing duties with Kingston Environment Centre, a successful partnership which we hope to maintain once KEC has found a replacement for their publicist, Henry. 

6.1 TTK plans for 2019 – 20 
At our last AGM we had (rashly?) pledged to hold at least one event a month, quite a commitment but one that had spurred us on and which we’d try to continue – though, as ever, help would be welcome. Already planned for the next few months:

In June, another presentation on sustainablilty by Mo @ John Lloyd’s, and TCC’s Mass lobby of Parliament, on Wed 26th June - TTK is a member of TCC, and our main task would be to get people from the 2 Kingston constituencies along.
On Sat July 13th, a film and discussion with Shaun Chamberlin, co-founder of TTK, coming back to talk about the film: “The Sequel: What Will Follow Our Troubled Civilisation?”, organised in partnership with Ham United Group.

And in September, the return of Green Zone in Kingston Carnival, where TTK would be present and, we hoped, plenty of other local green groups, with AW and Mo as our reps on the Carnival committee.

We were also considering running a Small Change, Big Difference training session, on offer from Groundwork and focusing on food waste – other interested groups or individuals would be welcome to share the session, probably at KEC one Saturday. We’d also been invited to participate in the Tricorn RA summer event in July – that would depend on exactly when it was and who could be there. And maybe another street stall on Sun 4 Aug, when Ride London would come through Kingston again.  
6.2 As no extra participants or guests had turned up by 5.00pm for our “open mic” session, this item was extended to discuss ideas for the future from those present. 

MM reminded the meeting that it was hard for the management team alone to do everything, so they would welcome more active support from the many people who shared our values and read our newsletter. TTK accepted offers and invitations when we could and they fitted our objectives, and people who came to us with suitable offers or ideas could probably get support such as: venue suggestions, insurance cover, publicity, banking (as it could be impossible to get funding without a group bank account) and perhaps some help with funding, though we always hoped that events would recoup costs via donations; in return we expected that activities would be promoted as TTK ones and use our logo, and it would be up to organisers to keep their own accounts for external reporting purposes. 
Ideas and issues from those present included:

- More gardening workshops, guerrilla gardening, permaculture activities (Roland, KEC task force?) 
- Opportunities for STWC mosaics via the Reimagining Kingston (town centre) project? DK also needed storage space for his Circulatory rescued stuff for re-circulation – as he had recently been gazumped by a commercial organisation.
- Uses for the derelict building in Canbury Community Garden had come up at the recent Canbury Gardens strategy consultation. MM had no use or time or funds for the building, but would welcome a good neighbour, e g a repair hub, a “man-shed”, a library of things – but any of these would require a lot of funding and on-going management and expenses. Or they could happen elsewhere in Kingston
- Abundance (Toni) were thinking of making contact with allotments, to lend out their juicer for surpluses.
- MM suggested that TTK occasionally revived the big meetings when groups were formed to take forward activities, as too much currently depended on the individuals left after other group members had moved on.
- Eco-Challenge (AW) – would be challenging participants to go plastic-free in July, and offering a more tailor-made challenge in October – Paul and AW were discussing a focus for Kingston.
- Roland would be offering some psychological info to Rise clients at KQC.

- CCG/MM had been contacted by Employee Volunteering, a not-for-profit enterprise connecting companies wanting volunteering opps with projects, and would probably use a group in CCG and publicise their offer in K E News.

- TTK EG/PJM were thinking of inviting Green Tomato consultants back for a talk on the physics of energy efficiency undertakings and some of the potential problems that householders should be aware of.  Their presentation a few years ago had been very useful and informative for a general audience.
- AW asked if TTK would consider extending its insurance to her local street party – with some discussion about whether this fitted in with TTK’s community-building ethos or was an open invitation to every RA and too many external events that we could not know enough about or control, which would be further discussed at MT meetings. 
7. Nominations/elections to management team 2019 -20: The current MT (minus Nic Fearon-Low) was willing to serve again. Paul Mackay was nominated by HG and seconded by MM, and Mo Mirza was nominated by AW and seconded by DK, and both were adopted unopposed. There were no other volunteers or nominations. MM was thanked for her work as Secretary and HG for her work as Treasurer, the two key offices we could not manage without.
8. AOB: Tariq invited us all to a Peace Picnic on June 6th in Blagdon Road park, New Malden – details would be in the next K E News.
The meeting closed at around 6.00pm and then we had a nice chat with refreshments till around 7.00pm.

APPENDIX: TTK Accounts, 2018 – 19 – see separate PDF at https://e-voice.org.uk/ttkingston/files/view/ttk-agms/ttk-agm-2019/TTK_Accounts_2018-19.pdf.
Minutes reviewed at subsequent MT meeting and approved for publication at 2020 AGM on 9/5/20.
